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WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL

                28 Fore Street, Wellington, Somerset TA21 8AQ

Tel: 01823 662855
E-mail: info@wellingtontowncouncil.co.uk

COUNCIL MEETING

You are summoned to attend a meeting of Wellington Town Council to be held in the main hall of the United Reformed Church in Fore Street, Wellington on TUESDAY 3 APRIL 2018 at 7p.m.
Greg Dyke

Town Clerk
AGENDA
1. APOLOGIES
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

To receive declarations of personal or prejudicial interests, in accordance with the Code of Conduct. The usual declarations made by members are set out at the end of the agenda.
3. MINUTES

To confirm the minutes of:
Council Planning and Council on 5 March 2018 (copies attached)
4. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

5. POLICE REPORT 
6. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
7. GRANTS

An application for a grant of “up to” £2,900 has been received from Taunton and District Citizen’s Advice Bureau which is the cost of providing an outreach service at Wellington. The Town Council have supported the CAB Outreach Service over a number of years. In previous years it recognised the increased work that the CAB had now taken on and awarded the full £2,900.
There is £1,287 left in the 2017/18 grants budget. £15,000 is available in the 2018/19 grants budget. Funds are also available from the Devolved Services budget. As the Council have regularly supported the CAB this may be a suitable case for a Service Level Agreement. The type of services to be monitored could include new debt, benefits housing and employment cases. Reports could also be made on ‘work levels’ (how many people got information, detailed advice, or casework), the value of benefits secured, debts written off, homelessness avoided and employment disputes settled.

8. WELLINGTON LIBRARY

As members will know, a consultation process is currently being undertaken by the County Council regarding possible changes to the provision of a library service in the town. This Council has already indicated strongly that it wanted to see the Library maintained in its current form.

The emerging details were discussed at last month’s meeting when it was agreed that the small group of councillors appointed to deal with this should meet with the Library Friends Group and continue to explore ways in which the Library service in Wellington could be retained as it is.
A meeting took place on 15 March. The Friends Group are a small but very active group, committed to supporting and promoting the Library. However, it was clear that an undertaking such as Wellington Library could not be run purely by volunteers. The Friends Group confirmed that whilst it would continue to promote and support the Library it did not have the resources or expertise to take on any organisational role.
It was apparent that officer level conversations were currently taking place between TDBC and SCC regarding the possibility of sharing facilities. This appeared to be one option for reducing costs. The scale and nature of the building lent itself to a shared facility but because of the complex situation this would obviously be a long term aspiration. Both the Council and the Friends would be happy to take part in these discussions.
In the short term the Friends offered to look into the possibility of acting as volunteers alongside trained Library staff. It was also suggested that rooms in the building be let commercially to raise income. On a more positive note it was suggested that more should be done to promote the Library and the facilities available within it. By increasing usage this would send a message that this service should be maintained.

Since the meeting the County Council has extended the libraries consultation period until Wednesday 13th June. The consultation questions have been “updated” and the options have now appear to have been varied as well. An update from the County Council is attached to the agenda.

9. WELLINGTON PARK
At the meeting on 5 June 2017 it was reported that discussions had taken place between Richard Burge, Open Spaces Manager TDBC, the Town Clerk and representatives of the Friends of Wellington Park regarding the future of the Park.
The aspiration of the Town Council to accept responsibility for the Park had been re-emphasised although it was apparent that there remained no intention by TDBC to discontinue its responsibilities for the Park. 
During those discussions the Friends raised a number of issues. The paths in particular were in a very poor condition. It was recognised that with limited resources it would not be possible to rectify all of them in the short term. However, it was suggested that it would be a great improvement if the Borough Council would agree to resurface the outer ring of paths and the area in front of the bandstand. The Town Council indicated that it might, in some circumstances, be willing to make a contribution to some of the work necessary. This willingness to assist was confirmed when the subject was raised again during Public Participation Time at the Council meeting in December 2017.
Richard Burge has recently been in touch to say that TDBC had explored the possibility of getting funding from Heritage Lottery to allow them to replace the very worn paths with a resin bonded surface but the costs were prohibitive and the Heritage inspector felt that this would have been unnecessary. He was very complimentary about the Park and its upkeep and felt that tarmac would be suitable as long as a light coloured mix was used and the specification of that mix was kept so it could be duplicated for the top surface for repairs in the future.

The cost to resurface the main perimeter path and the bandstand area is estimated

to be around £35,000. Other funding options have been investigated and I

understand that TDBC have enough to get started. The window of opportunity is

fairly small if the work is going to get done before the summer events begin. The

resurfacing works will be completed by the early May bank holiday. Work will take

about a week. In the meantime TDBC have said that if the Town Council can make a

donation towards the work they will be able to tackle more of the paths, if not they

will do as much as can be afforded and prioritise the areas that have the highest use

and most damage. 
10. PLAYING PITCH STRATEGY

At the meeting in January 2018 this Council’s support for Option E of the Strategy was re-emphasised. It was acknowledged that the Steering Group did not have the capacity, ability or resources to deliver the vision. It was agreed that it would be necessary for some kind of experienced project manager to be appointed to drive things forward. £10,000 had been set aside as an Earmarked Reserve as a contribution towards the implementation of the Strategy. 
A fee proposal from Stuart Todd Associates for taking on the project management for Phase 1 was agreed. The cost would be in the region of £9,000 + VAT

TDBC had committed to contributing £3,000, as had this Council. The three most affected clubs would be expected to make a contribution of £1,000 each.
A further, very positive, meeting with the Sports Federation and the clubs took place on 8 March 2018. As a result the fee proposal has been updated (principally re timings) and subject to the football club agreeing with the detail of its content (they seemed happy with the principle, but (understandably) feel that they need some reassurance of details on paper), the work is ready to get the formal go ahead to start.
11. TDBC AND WEST SOMERSET COUNCIL NEW COUNCIL WARDING PATTERN
As councillors will be aware, Taunton Deane Borough Council and West Somerset Council, after working together in a formal partnership since 2013, have now agreed the creation of a single new council to serve both geographical areas. The Secretary of State has confirmed the decision to create a new district council which will be established in time for the next set of local elections in May 2019.

One of the first steps to undertake will be the process to begin creating a new district-level warding structure for the new council area. This warding review will not affect the external boundaries of either what is currently Taunton Deane or West Somerset, nor will it affect the external boundaries of any parish or town.  Indeed, it will use the current parish and town boundaries as the building blocks to create the district-level wards.

As part of their submission to Government the two Councils were required to submit a proposal for the size (number of councillors) of the new Council. They were guided to base any proposal on the key criteria used by the Local Government Boundary Commission for England (LGBCE) who will ultimately be responsible for setting the ward boundaries for a new council. Based on the criteria of ensuring adequate governance, scrutiny and representational arrangements, they have proposed a figure of 58 councillors for the new authority. This means that given the current number of councillors across the two council areas is 84, there are bound to be changes required in the new warding arrangements with the majority of district wards covering larger areas than they do at present.

When developing ward boundaries, the LGBCE guidance will be seeking to deliver electoral equality for voters and reflect the interests and identities of local communities. TDBC would like to begin some of the early work to enable the warding patterns to be developed now, and to engage this Council from the start. Local knowledge will add to and strengthen the proposals going forward.

Therefore, TDBC are now seeking the informal views of parishes, their councillors, or other interested parties on some of the factors that will influence them in developing their own warding pattern proposals.  The later stages of the review will place a lot of weight on electorate forecasts and the average number of electors per district councillor. As part of the formal process, they are required to estimate the electorate figures for 2023 and base any proposals on these. Whilst these figures will need to be verified and officially signed off later in the process by the LGBCE, the current estimates by polling district are attached to the agenda. On this basis and using a size of 58 councillors, then the average number of electorate per councillor in the proposed new council area would be 2063. In addition, also attached is a ward map of the proposed new council area showing an indicative warding pattern that demonstrates that 58 councillors could be distributed across the new area in a way that broadly meets the LGBCE criteria to maintain electoral equality.  TDBC would particularly like to know any local considerations that need to be put ‘on top’ of this data, that could influence how parishes are grouped together or, in urban areas, warded.   

At this stage this is simply initial feedback and as such would not require a formal decision. 

Once any feedback has been analysed, warding proposals will be agreed and put forward to the LGBCE by the end of April, 2018.

It is currently understood that by mid-June 2018, the LGBCE will formally adopt the size (number of councillors) of the new council and agree on what the electorate forecasts for the new council area will be. In early July, it is proposed that the LGBCE will publish its recommendations of Warding proposals for the new council and open a formal public consultation period which is likely to run until the end of August, 2018. As part of this process, the LGBCE usually arrange briefings for town/parish councils/community groups.

The LGBCE will publish their final recommendations in October 2018 for implementation at the May 2019 local elections.
12. PUBLIC CONSULTATION – PROPOSALS FOR CHANGES TO THE NAMES OF THE BLACKDOWN AND NEROCHE COUNTY ELECTION DIVISION AND THE WELLINGTON COUNTY ELECTORAL DIVISION

Somerset County Council is inviting comments about proposals to change the names of the:

•
Blackdown and Neroche Electoral Division to the Neroche and Wellington East Electoral Division.   

•
Wellington Electoral Division to the Wellington and Rockwell Green Electoral Division;
The name given to electoral areas is important in enabling electors to understand in which electoral area they reside and which candidates are available to them to vote for at election time.   

Electoral division names are normally decided by the Local Government Boundary Commission at the time of boundary reviews which happen every 10 years or so for county councils.   However, there is also the opportunity for councils to change the name of an electoral division between boundary reviews if the council considers that the name doesn’t adequately describe the area of the division.  

It is emphasised that whether the names are changed or not there will be no impact on the electoral division boundaries which remain unchanged.

The case in support of each of the proposed changes is set out below. A map of the relevant divisions is attached to the agenda.

The County Council is inviting comments on the proposed changes and would welcome any observations that this council wishes to make.  
PROPOSAL: ‘Blackdown and Neroche Election Division’ to be renamed ‘Neroche and Wellington East’ Electoral Division

The description for the rural part of the division is considered to accurately reflect where the residents live but this is not the case for the urban Wellington part of the division.

Many residents in the part of Wellington that falls within the division are unaware they are in the 'Blackdown and Neroche' division and share the division with residents in Hatch Beauchamp!  There is also a general lack of awareness in the locality that Wellington has two councillors representing residents of the town.

All of the major political parties included a reference to Wellington in the titles of their election literature, such as 'Blackdown and Neroche incl Wellington East'. Without the 'Wellington' reference, there is a risk that some of the Wellington electorate are not able to make an informed choice of election candidate in the polling station because they have dismissed election leaflets from candidates which they thought were not relevant to them.

Including 'Wellington' in the title reflects the inclusion of part of the division's major centre of population, unlike the existing title which suggests only a sparsely populated rural area stopping short of Wellington.

PROPOSAL:  Wellington Electoral Division to be renamed Wellington and Rockwell Green Electoral Division 

The proposed change of name to ‘Wellington and Rockwell Green Electoral Division’ from ‘Wellington’ is intended to better reflect the make-up of the division and gives the village of Rockwell Green an appropriate status.  Over the last 20 years the village of Rockwell Green has grown significantly in size with a number of new estates transforming the village in terms of size and socio-economic make up. There are now over 2000 electors in Rockwell Green which is a significant proportion of the overall electorate present in the division and this status should be reflected in the name of the division. By including the village in the title of the division would reassure local residents that they are considered in decision-making. There is considerable local pride in the Rockwell Green community and being a 'Greener' is something that many locals would be proud to declare that is what they are.  This change would increase the visibility of the community and ensure that it is put on an equal footing with the rest of the town. 
13. REVIEW OF LOCAL GOVERNMENT ETHICAL STANDARDS: STAKEHOLDER CONSULTATION

The Committee on Standards in Public Life is undertaking a review of local government ethical standards. The consultation closes on Friday 18 May 2018.

Robust standards arrangements are needed to safeguard local democracy, maintain high standards of conduct, and to protect ethical practice in local government. 
The terms of reference for the review are set out in an Appendix to this agenda. The Council are invited to submit comments.
14. REPORTS BACK FROM COMMITTEES, SUB GROUPS AND OUTSIDE BODIES
(a) Town Centre Working Group

A meeting of the Town Centre Working Group took place on 20 March 2018. The notes of that meeting are attached.
(b) Somerset West Independent Advisory Group

The Deputy Town Clerk – Debbie Bere has been attending the Somerset West IAG meetings held on alternate months. This has been a useful forum to feedback what is happening within Wellington’s local community, the Town Council’s comments on crime statistics and news from Wellington One. At the March meeting Debbie introduced Pete Joint (Wellington One Team Co-ordinator) and Bob House (Street Pastor and Foodbank) to the group in a hope that they would continue the representation of the towns concerns whilst she was on maternity leave. 

At the latest meeting Debbie had questioned Chief Inspector Lisa Simpson about the reduction in Special Constables, especially locally. There was an admission of failing on the side of the police in terms of looking after Specials and it was hoped that this was being addressed and a recruitment drive would follow.

Members were given an update on Somerset West policing and the proposal for neighbourhood policing going forward to include PCSOs being stripped of any non-engagement led duties (as far as possibly excluding urgent/critical need). This initiative regarding PCSOs was so that they could be out in their communities being visible and engaging. Cars would be reduced and PCSOs given bicycles to help this. Beat managers would be put into three hubs (Williton, Taunton and Bridgwater) and from those hubs be deployable and flexible to the areas that require a warranted power. This would be starting from September. 
(c) Youth Voice
The last session of Youth Voice gave feedback on the town’s events from Year 7s. This was very useful in terms of the Town Council’s Christmas Light Switch On, our social media and Visit Wellington’s Social Media. Notes to be circulated to Councillors.

It was agreed with Court Fields that whilst the Deputy Town Clerk was on Maternity Leave any questions or subject that the Town Council or Wellington One wanted young people’s comments on they were sent via the Town Council offices to Mrs Murphy the member of staff Deputy Clerk had been working with. They would then be discussed in tutor time and discussion groups in school in the same format they had been previously. 
15. SPEED INDICATOR DEVICE (SID) REPORT FOR TONEDALE WELLINGTON - FEBRUARY 2018
Attached to the agenda are the latest speed indicator device, (SID), reports taken at Tonedale between the 12th February 2018 and the 26th February 2018. 

This installation was originally requested in 2017 but was unable to be installed at the time due to a full schedule.

The median speed was calculated at 29mph which is compliant with the posted speed limit of 30mph. The 85%ile speed was calculated as 33mph which is 3mph below the intervention limit speed of 36mph. This installation does not meet the criteria for inclusion in the speed indicator device programme.

The speeds shown in the report are the approach speeds of vehicles as recorded by the device and do not reflect the ‘adjusted’ speeds which the motorists may switch to on being ‘reminded’ of the posted speed limit by the device. This means the speeds shown are probably an accurate reflection of the speeds normally experienced at this location. Where ‘adjusted’ speeds have been measured at other locations there has been an average reduction in speed between the approach speed and adjusted speed of approximately 4-5mph.

The intervention limit is the speed, (under the current policy), at which a location is deemed to have a speeding issue. It is calculated by taking the posted speed limit, adding 10% and then adding a further 3mph, (this equates to 25mph in a 20mph posted speed limit; 36mph in a 30mph posted speed limit and 47mph in a 40mph posted speed limit). Locations that equal or exceed the intervention level speed qualify for a SID installation on a regular basis.
The 85%ile speed is the speed at which 85% of all vehicles are travelling either at or below, (with obviously the remaining 15% of all vehicles travelling at a higher speed)
16. SPEED IMPACT DEVICES

We have previously been notified that as from the 31st March 2018 Somerset County Council will no longer be providing its existing community speed indicator device (SID) service to Parish and Town Councils.
The Town Council would be affected as follows:-

Wellington (Tonedale – near the ‘One Stop’ shop) –Scheduled for installation during week commencing 12th February 2018

Wellington (North Street – approach to Fire Station) –Scheduled for installation during week commencing 19th February 2018

Wellington (Rockwell Green – approaching Greenway Road) –Scheduled for installation during week commencing 05th March 2018

In light of the above information the Town Council expressed an interest in purchasing and operating its own SID(s), (subject to the policies and procedures of Somerset County Council). 

Also, from the 1st April 2018 the County Council may consider operating a revised speed indicator device (SID) provision by providing SIDs for those Parish/Town Councils who are willing to make a regular financial contribution towards the installation costs. 

SCC have now confirmed that the contribution required from parish/town councils for each speed indicator device (SID) installation, should a revised SID programme operate after March 2018, will be £100.

There is no obligation for the council to adopt all of the SID locations currently allocated to the town council under the existing (2017) programme. However, we would need to let SCC know which locations we would like to receive a SID for and how many times per year we would like a SID to be installed at each of the locations selected. For example if three locations are chosen and we want two installations at each location the contribution required would be £600. Permutations of locations and installations are also acceptable – i.e. location one three installations; location two one installation and location three two installations = £600.
Attached to the agenda is a recently produced Q&A reference guide which members may find useful when making your decision.
17.  COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE – Report attached
18. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
(a) HMRC - £780.59 – January 2018 deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £267.45 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £74.40 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110.40 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) Chess - £97.69 – Telephone and broadband

(f) AIS Contract Cleaners - £115.20 – Office and Chamber cleaning
(g) Derek Ridgeway - £450 – Snow clearing

(h) Viking - £289.24 – Stationery and supplies

(i) Konica Minolta - £132.73 – Photocopier

(j) TDBC - £192 – Planning Officer’s attendance (Nov & Dec)

(k) TDBC - £288 – Planning officer’s attendance (Jan,Feb,March)

(l) TDBC - £8,500 – Contribution to One Team Coordinator

(m) Information Commissioner - £35 – Data protection registration
(n) Stonehenge Masonry - £2,800 – part payment towards War Memorial plaque

(o) Konica Minolta - £85.84 – Photocopier

(p) TDBC - £250 – Office rent, 28 Fore Street

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Members of Somerset County Council:

Councillor Andrew Govier

Councillor James Hunt
Councillor John Thorne
Members of Taunton Deane Borough Council:
Councillors R Bowrah, W Brown, A Govier, R Henley, J Hunt, G James, J Reed and V Stock-Williams 
26 March 2018
DATE OF NEXT MEETING:

As the next Council meeting falls on a Bank Holiday the date has been changed and the meeting will now take place on Tuesday  8 May 2018
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